

# **Turlock Irrigation District Irrigation Rules**

Effective: September 30, 2003 | Revised: February 22, 2005; June 2, 2009; October 10, 2023; October 22, 2024



# **Table of Contents**

Rules for the Distribution and Use of Water within the Turlock Irrigation District	3
Governing Rules of the Turlock Irrigation District Improvement Districts	35
Rules for the Formation and Operation of Pump Improvement Districts	55
Rules for the Formation and Operation of Subsurface Drainage Improvement Districts	67
Rules for the Distribution and Use of Out-of-the-District Replenishment Water	76
Policies: Drainage Policy within the Turlock Irrigation District	85
Appendix A: Side Gate Incident Process	95



# Rules for the Distribution and Use of Water within the Turlock Irrigation District

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Preamble	4
1. Definitions	5
2. Facilities	8
3. Operation of Irrigation System Facilities	11
4. Duties of Irrigator	15
5. Water Distribution Operator Duties	17
6. Delivery of Irrigation Water	18
7. Drainage or Discharge	26
8. Water Quality	28
9. Irrigation Regulations	31
10. Enforcement of Irrigation Rules and Regulations	32



# **Preamble**

These rules are established pursuant to Water Code Section 22257 to facilitate the orderly, efficient, and equitable distribution, use and conservation of the water resources of the District. The District will endeavor to deliver irrigation water in a flexible, timely manner consistent with the physical and operational limits of the delivery system facilities.

The masculine, feminine, or neuter gender and the singular or plural number shall each include the others whenever the context so indicates.



# 1. Definitions

As used herein, the following words, whether or not initially capitalized, shall have the following meanings:

Available Water:	"Available Water" means the quantity of water, which is set annually by the TID Board of Directors for each acre of land within the District which is eligible and capable to receive District water from District facilities directly or through Improvement District or private facilities and which comply with these rules.
Conduits:	"Conduits" includes canals, laterals, ditches, drains, flumes, pipes, measurement and control devices, and all related operational facilities.
Concurrent Irrigation Service	"Concurrent Irrigation Service" means employing multiple irrigation deliveries utilizing different methods (e.g., flood head / micro head, micro head / micro head, etc.) occurring at the same time within the same Improvement District Facility with either the same or different durations.
Construction and Engineering Design Standards:	"Construction and Engineering Design Standards" means most-current District Board approved documents that provide minimum required standards and specifications for products, materials, methods, processes and practices to be utilized in the design, construction, repair or alteration of District-owned, District-administered, or permitted development on, across, under, or adjacent to District-owned or District-administered facilities, to provide for safety, quality, compatibility, reliability and consistency throughout the District.
Discharger:	"Discharger" means any person, entity or organization that drains, discharges or returns any water or Pollutant to any District or Improvement District facility.
District:	"District" means the TURLOCK IRRIGATION DISTRICT functioning under Irrigation District Laws of the California Water Code.
District Conduits:	"District Conduits" mean conduits owned or leased by the District but do not include Improvement District conduits.
District Facilities:	"District Facilities" includes dams, structures, wells, conduits, pumps, power plants, reservoirs, and all other facilities of the District, but does not include Improvement District facilities.



Fixed Water Charge:	"Fixed Water Charge" means a per acre charge for parcels receiving irrigation water as set each season by the TID Board of Directors Resolution. Total acreage shall be based on the District county assessed acres for each irrigating parcel and only for that portion of acreage which is located within the TID Irrigation Boundary.
Flood Head Facility:	"Flood Head Facility" means Improvement District Facilities or Private Irrigation Facilities that were designed and constructed to withstand water pressure associated with a flood head, which is typically 12 inches above field elevation at the field valve.
General Manager:	"General Manager" means the General Manager or their authorized representative.
Improvement District Facilities:	"Improvement District Facilities" means irrigation facilities, including conduits, pumps, wells, structures, and other facilities owned and operated by an Improvement District for the purposes of diverting irrigation water from the District's supply canals to irrigable lands.
Irrigable:	"Irrigable" means all parcels that irrigate and all those parcels with or without on farm irrigation facilities that could be irrigated by either District supplies or from private wells.
Irrigation Boundary:	<b>"Irrigation Boundary"</b> means the jurisdictional boundary of the Turlock Irrigation District.
Irrigation Valve:	"Irrigation Valve" means any device that controls water flowing from a pipe or ditch for the intent of diverting water onto a parcel.
Irrigator:	"Irrigator" means the Landowner or tenant of a parcel of land who has the primary responsibility for irrigating the parcel. The term includes the Irrigator's officers, employees and agents.
Landowner:	<b>"Landowner"</b> means holder of title or evidence of title to real property.
Micro-Head Service:	"Micro Head Service" means irrigation service provided by the District to on-farm drip, micro or sprinkler irrigation systems which require pressurization by the Irrigator's system prior to on-farm application.
Nutrient Water:	"Nutrient Water" means water that is a by-product of a confined animal facility that contains nitrogen, phosphorus and potassium.
Partial Parcel:	"Partial Parcel" means a parcel in which only a portion of its total acreage is located within the TID Irrigation Boundary.



#### **TURLOCK IRRIGATION DISTRICT IRRIGATION RULES**

Pollutant:	"Pollutant" means any foreign or deleterious substance or material including, but not limited to, garbage, rubbish, refuse, animal carcasses, matter from any barnyard, stable, dairy or hog pen, herbicides, pesticides, or any other material which is offensive to the senses or injurious to health, or which contaminates or degrades the quality of the receiving water as defined by federal, state or local law.
Pressurized Facility:	"Pressurized Facility" means Improvement District Facilities or Private Irrigation Facilities that were designed and constructed to withstand head pressures equal to or greater than those in the supply canal.
Private Irrigation Facilities:	"Private Irrigation Facilities" includes all facilities owned by a person, persons or entity other than the District or an Improvement District, used for the purposes of diverting irrigation water from the District's supply canals or Improvement District Facilities to irrigable lands.
Replenishment Water:	"Replenishment Water" means the quantity of water above the available water that can be made available to each acre of land which is eligible and capable to receive District water as approved by the TID Board of Directors.
Side Gate:	"Side Gate" means any type of device with a positive shutoff that is a delivery point diverting water from District or Improvement District conduits.
Standby:	"Standby" means a charge for services, such as drainage, groundwater management, storm water, etc., assessed against all parcels that irrigate and those parcels greater than one acre outside community or municipal water district boundaries that are irrigable.
Tenant:	<b>"Tenant"</b> means a person or entity who leases, rents, or sharecrops land from a Landowner.
Turnout:	"Turnout" means any type of device or structure that diverts water away from District conduits.
Vehicle:	"Vehicle" means any motor vehicle, self-propelled vehicle, motorcycle, motorized bicycle, or all-terrain vehicle.



# 2. Facilities

# 2.1. Control of the System

District facilities are under the exclusive control and management of the TID Board of Directors, and its authorized agents. No other persons shall have any right to operate or interfere with said system in any manner.

#### 2.2. Access to Lands

Every District director, employee, or authorized agent or representative shall have free access with appropriate Vehicle or equipment at all times (including weekends and holidays) to enter any land that receives District water or is occupied with District or Improvement District Facilities for any of the following purposes:

#### 2.2.1.

Inspecting District, Improvement District, or private irrigation facilities, the flow of water within the facilities (including measurement), and the use of water on the land.

#### 2.2.2.

Determining the acreage or type of crops irrigated or to be irrigated.

#### 2.2.3.

Maintaining or operating District or Improvement District Facilities.

#### 2.2.4.

Investigating any incident or report involving District Facilities, or water originating from any District Facility.

#### 2.3. Encroachments

#### 2.3.1.

No encroachment or portion thereof, of any kind, including items such as, but not limited to, trees, poles, pipelines, vegetation, fences, gates, billboards, signs, bridges, buildings, cables, structures, facilities or object of any kind or character shall be placed in or planted, on, over, through, under or across any District or Improvement District conduit or any District or Improvement District property, easement or facility unless the District has given specific prior written authorization for such encroachment.

#### 2.3.2.

Any unauthorized encroachment may be removed by the District and any affected District or Improvement District conduit or facilities restored, all at the expense of the encroaching party. Alternatively, the District may require the encroaching party to remove the unauthorized encroachment pursuant to Section 1.10, or in any other manner authorized by law.



#### 2.3.3.

Any encroachments on or adjacent to a District or Improvement District easement, conduit or facility which unreasonably interfere with the operation or maintenance of that conduit or facility may be removed by the District at the expense of the encroaching party. In exercising any removal activities performed under this section, the District bears no responsibility for any loss of use, damage, or harm to the encroachment, related facilities, trees, structures or objects.

#### 2.3.4.

All encroachments authorized hereunder shall be constructed, erected, installed, and maintained at the encroacher's expense and built to District Construction and Engineering Design Standards.

#### 2.3.5.

No improvements, modifications or additions to any authorized encroachment shall be performed unless the District has given prior specific written authorization for such modification.

#### 2.3.6.

The General Manager is authorized to adopt regulations setting forth the procedure and terms under which TID may authorize encroachments.

# 2.4. Construction of Irrigation Facilities

#### 2.4.1.

No turnout of any kind, diverting gates, weirs, structures, or pump intakes shall be constructed or placed in any District conduit until an application in writing has been made to the TID Board of Directors and permission granted therefore.

#### 2.4.2.

All such permitted turnouts, gates, weirs, structures, or pump intakes shall be at the irrigator's expense, built to current District Construction and Engineering Design Standards as adopted by the TID Board of Directors, and shall become the property of the District upon completion.

#### 2.4.3.

All Delivery Points shall be capable of measuring the volume of water delivered in compliance with the prevailing state law and regulations promulgated by the California Department of Water Resources or other regulatory agency as may be applicable.

# 2.5. [Unused]

#### 2.6. Maintenance of Improvement District Facilities

#### 2.6.1.

Maintenance of Improvement District Facilities, shall be governed by the current Governing Rules of the Turlock Irrigation District Improvement Districts, Rules for the Formation and Operation of Pump Improvement Districts and the Rules for the Formation and Operation of Subsurface Drainage Improvement Districts adopted by the TID Board of Directors.



#### 2.6.2.

Improvement District Facilities may be cleaned or repaired by the District at the Improvement District's expense when the District determines such action is necessary.

#### 2.6.3.

Maintenance and repair of irrigation valves on District or Improvement District Facilities are the responsibility of the property owner. For the purposes of this section, an irrigation valve can also be pieces of wood or metal or any device on top of a pipe or the side of a ditch meant to divert water onto a parcel.

# 2.7. Construction of Private or Improvement District Facilities

#### 2.7.1.

All new Private or Improvement District Facilities used for flood irrigation purposes shall provide for a minimum gravity flow of 15 cubic feet per second. An irrigator may request a variance from this minimum flow requirement, which the District may grant if, in its sole discretion, the District can determine the variance will result in a less than significant impact on the operation of the District's water delivery system.

#### 2.7.2.

All new Private or Improvement District Facilities used for delivering water to pressurized irrigation systems shall be designed to meet the flow requirements of the land served by the facility without adversely impacting the irrigation operations of the District or other Landowners served by the facility.

#### 2.7.3.

The Irrigator will be required to install and operate lift pumps to receive water where the District is unable to deliver gravity water.

#### 2.7.4.

The location and tie-in of gravity or pump facilities to District facilities must meet District Construction and Engineering Design Standards and be approved in writing by the District prior to construction.

#### 2.7.5.

All plans for the installation, construction and placement of private and Improvement District Facilities as required under these rules shall be submitted to the District for review. No installation, construction, or placement shall commence until the District has reviewed and approved the plans. The District's rights hereunder to review and accept the plans shall not impose any duties or obligations on the District beyond those provided for in Irrigation District Law, California Water Code Section 20500 *et seq.*, nor shall such rights relieve the irrigator of the sole responsibility and expense for the facilities plans, schedules and installation, construction and placement of work.



# 3. Operation of Irrigation System Facilities

# 3.1. Limits of Liability

#### 3.1.1.

The District is not liable for damage of any kind or nature resulting directly or indirectly from any private or Improvement District ditch or conduit or the water flowing therein, or for negligent, wasteful, or other use or handling of water by the users thereof.

#### 3.1.2.

Other than as may be set forth in these rules, the District's responsibility to control any waters shall absolutely cease when the water leaves the side gate from a District conduit onto the irrigator's land or into a private conduit or Improvement District Facility.

### 3.2. Control of Side Gates and Turnouts

#### 3.2.1.

The District's employees have the sole right and responsibility to open any side gate or turnout from a District conduit, and they have the exclusive responsibility to close such side gate or turnout. The Water Distribution Operator may make arrangements with an Irrigator allowing the Irrigator to operate a side gate or turnout during the period the Irrigator is scheduled to receive water.

#### 3.2.2.

Any Irrigator or group of Irrigators may lock their side gate(s) from the District facilities with prior written permission of the District.

#### 3.2.3.

The District may close and lock or require an Irrigator to seal or remove, at their sole expense, a side gate, turnout, or other device where service from that facility is no longer desired, required by the Irrigator, or subject to vandalism.

#### 3.2.4.

All side gates and turnouts from District or Improvement District Facilities shall be gated or have another positive shut-off system easily accessible to the Water Distribution Operator within the District or Improvement District right-of-way.

#### 3.3. Use of Canal Bank Roads

#### 3.3.1.

Use of District canal bank roads and rights-of-way is at the sole risk of the user. No public or private use of canal bank roads or rights of way is permitted unless the user has received prior written permission from the District for the specific use.



#### 3.3.2.

No person shall drive any Vehicle, walk, run, bicycle, or otherwise access any District canal bank road or right-of-way unless such person has received prior written permission from the District to access such road or right-of-way.

#### 3.3.3.

The following persons have permission to access a District canal bank road or right-of-way:

#### 3.3.3.1.

Any District director, officer, employee, or agent in the discharge of their duties.

#### 3.3.3.2.

Private parties actively involved with farming a parcel of land adjacent to the specific District canal bank road or right-of-way, or irrigating any parcel of land which requires the use of a specific District canal bank road or right-of-way for access to irrigation facilities serving that parcel of land.

#### 3.3.3.3.

Any sheriff, police, fire, or public safety personnel on official business.

#### 3.3.3.4.

Any District contractor, consultant or professional service provider who needs to use a specific District canal bank road or right-of-way to perform work under the terms of their contract with the District.

#### 3.3.4.

The General Manager is authorized to adopt regulations setting forth the procedure for other persons to obtain permission to access specific District canal bank roads or rights-of-way.

# 3.4. Interference with District or Improvement District Facilities

#### 3.4.1.

Any interference with or damage to any District or Improvement District facilities, or the banks of any District or Improvement District conduit is prohibited.

#### 3.4.2.

Except for authorized District employees, agents and representatives, and persons authorized under these rules, no person shall be permitted to do any of the following:

#### 3.4.2.1.

To attach or place any boards, ropes, or any other object to, on or upon any District or Improvement District Facility.

#### 3.4.2.2.

To place or remove a weir board in a weir or drop.



#### 3.4.2.3.

To be on any counter weight, cable, or any parts of an automatic gate.

#### 3.4.2.4.

To remove any chain, board, post, or gate placed on or across any canal bank road of the District.

#### 3.4.3.

Any interference with or damage to District or Improvement District Facilities by pedestrians, livestock, vehicles, parking of vehicles, or obstructions placed thereon is forbidden. Costs for repair of damages to District or Improvement District Facilities shall be borne by the party causing said damage or obstruction.

#### 3.5. Public Use of Conduits

District conduits shall be used solely for the authorized purposes of the District, including conveying irrigation water for use on land and for conveying drainage water away from the land. The use of District conduits for any other purpose requires prior written authorization by the District and shall be at the sole risk of the user. Prior written authorization shall not be construed as an assumption of any liability on the part of the District, its directors, officers, agents or employees for any damage resulting from the use of District conduits.

## 3.6. Pumping from Conduits

#### 3.6.1.

All Landowners or Irrigators who pump from District conduits for the purpose of irrigating lands shall be governed in all respects by the rules and regulations applicable to Landowners under gravity service, except system design flows.

#### 3.6.2.

The District shall not be responsible for any trash or debris that may flow or accumulate in the water, or for any interference with or change in the operation or capacity of any private pump installations, pipelines or irrigation systems.

# 3.7. District Drainage Wells and Deep Well Pumps

#### 3.7.1.

District drainage pumping plants are not installed to reclaim individual acreage.

#### 3.7.2.

The District, within its sole discretion, shall determine the times (if any) to run a District owned drainage pump depending on, certain operating criteria, including but not limited to, facility maintenance, the groundwater level in the vicinity of the pump, available gravity irrigation supply, available canal capacity, peak power load, or quality of the water being pumped.



#### 3.7.3.

The water pumped from any District well shall be subject to all the rules and regulations governing the use of gravity water.

#### 3.7.4.

All District pumps are to be operated by District personnel only.

#### 3.7.5.

Existing deliveries of water made to Irrigators directly from District drainage pumps will be honored only as long as the pump and pipeline are needed for drainage. No new connections will be permitted. The District is not obligated to repair a TID drainage well. Drainage wells will only be repaired if the District deems it necessary.



# 4. Duties of Irrigator

# 4.1. Irrigator Responsibilities

#### 4.1.1.

When water is made available to an Irrigator by the District's Water Distribution Operator, the Irrigator must have a person responsible for taking delivery of water present, and the land to be irrigated must be properly prepared to efficiently take the water.

#### 4.1.2.

It is the Irrigator's responsibility to ensure the proper gates are open in irrigation structures to ensure that the water will flow correctly to that individual for their irrigation delivery.

#### 4.1.3.

From the time delivery of water is commenced to the completion of irrigation, the Irrigator shall, day and night, attend and control the water.

#### 4.1.4.

When water is delivered to the Irrigator, the Irrigator shall be responsible for the water at all times after it leaves the District conduit.

#### 4.1.5.

The Irrigator is responsible and liable for any damage caused by the Irrigator's negligence or careless use of water, or the result of failure of the Irrigator to properly operate or maintain any ditch, pipeline, or other facility for which the Irrigator is wholly or partially responsible. This includes, but is not limited to, those occasions when the Irrigator fails to verify the side gate or turnout is completely closed after their irrigation is complete.

#### 4.1.6.

It is the Irrigator's responsibility to close all of the Irrigator's private valves at the end of each irrigation.

#### 4.1.7.

It is the Irrigator's responsibility to clear the common facilities by opening stop gates and closing side gates, unless directed otherwise by rules of that distribution system.

#### 4.1.8.

It is the Irrigator's responsibility to communicate with the next Irrigator in line per the Water Distribution Operator's instructions and inform them in a timely manner that they are going to receive the water. It is also the Irrigator's responsibility to communicate with their Water Distribution Operator immediately after the irrigation to report irrigation times on and off. Irrigation time may be estimated by the Water Distribution Operator, if the Irrigator does not communicate in a timely manner.



#### 4.2. Waste of Water

#### 4.2.1.

All water delivered by the District must be applied for reasonable and beneficial uses on land within the TID Irrigation Boundary and subject to these rules.

#### 4.2.2.

Any Irrigator who wastes water on roads, vacant land, or land previously irrigated, either willfully, carelessly, or on account of defective or inadequate conduits or facilities, or inadequately prepared land, or who floods a portion of the land to an unreasonable depth or amount in order to irrigate other portions, or floods across one parcel to irrigate another parcel, may be refused District water until such conditions are remedied.

#### 4.3. Maintenance of Facilities

#### 4.3.1.

All private or Improvement District conduits must be kept free from weeds and other obstructions, be of sufficient capacity, and be properly constructed and maintained to carry the flow of water applied for, without the danger of breaks, overflow, or undue seepage.

#### 4.3.2.

The District may shut off the delivery of water to any private or Improvement District Facility not meeting the above requirements and require them to be cleaned, repaired, or reconstructed before water is turned into them.



# 5. Water Distribution Operator Duties

#### 5.1. Measurement of Water

#### 5.1.1.

All measurements of water, regardless of source, delivered by the District to irrigators shall be made by the District or the District's authorized representative at the District side gate / turnout when possible. If the measurement cannot be performed at the side gate / turnout, a suitable measurement point as close to the canal as possible will be used. The District shall maintain records of the names of each Irrigator, the parcel that each Irrigator has irrigated, the lateral and side gate / turnout combination used by each parcel, the number of acre feet of water used by each parcel, and other such irrigation and operations information as required by the General Manager.

#### 5.1.2.

All water measurements performed and documented by the District shall be considered accurate. In the event an Irrigator disputes the District's water measurements, Irrigator may submit alternative water measurements provided they are performed using methods that conform with irrigation industry best management practices or other methods approved by the District. The District may or may not use the Irrigator's alternative measurements.

#### 5.1.3.

The District may, pursuant to Water Code Section 22083, install or require the installation by the Landowner or Irrigatorof District approved irrigation flow measurement devices, equipment, or structures at all District side gates, turnouts, Improvement District or Private Facilities.

#### 5.2. Information to Water Users

The Water Distribution Operator will inform each Irrigator of the estimated day and time of delivery of the water. The Water Distribution Operator will provide the Irrigator making the request for water with the contact information for the grower they will be receiving the water from, as well as the contact information for the grower to whom the requestor will be passing the water, and any special instructions related to the delivery. Additionally, the Water Distribution Operator will confirm information on flows and side gate.



# 6. Delivery of Irrigation Water

# 6.1. Available Water and Charges

#### 6.1.1.

The TID Board of Directors shall establish the quantities of water and the appropriate water rate schedule, the Garden Head Rotation frequency and charges, standby charges, and the beginning and ending dates for each irrigation season. Additional terms and conditions may be identified by Resolution of the TID Board of Directors.

#### 6.1.2.

Pursuant to Water Code Section 22259, the TID Board of Directors may determine that Replenishment Water is available and can be sold for irrigation of lands outside the District Irrigation Boundary. These water supplies are intermittent and should not be counted on as a firm supply to be delivered every year.

#### 6.1.3.

The Improvement District Statement of Assessment will include charges for Improvement District maintenance, operation and construction during the billing period of September 1<sup>st</sup> of the previous calendar year through August 31<sup>st</sup> of the current calendar year. The Improvement District Statement of Assessment will be mailed in November of each year and payable in two installments due December 20<sup>th</sup> and June 20<sup>th</sup> pursuant to Section 26076 of the California Water Code.

#### 6.1.4.

All fixed water charges, charges for volume of water used, and other irrigation or drainage related charges shall be due and payable as stated by TID Board of Directors Resolution and notices in billing statements.

#### 6.1.5.

Water shall not be used on lands outside of the TID Irrigation Boundary except pursuant to specific authorization by TID Board Resolution, which shall make required findings and set forth all conditions, including but not limited to compliance with all Irrigation Rules.

#### 6.1.6.

Irrigators shall not use water on lands outside the District that was originally applied on lands within the District, whether by routing through a conduit, first flowing it across land within the District, recapturing it from drains, or otherwise. The District has the authority to terminate any current or future water deliveries if it is determined that an Irrigator has violated any of the foregoing. The District may also require that facilities be constructed to ensure that future deliveries are maintained on the property to which it was originally diverted.



# 6.2. Failure to Pay Charges

#### 6.2.1.

The District may refuse to furnish water to any parcel if outstanding charges for water or services previously provided or rendered to such parcel (including any accrued interest and penalties) have not been paid in full by the District's prescribed payment date.

#### 6.2.2.

All charges shall be made for individual parcels and are the responsibility of the owner(s) of record for each parcel even if the Irrigator is only a tenant and not the Landowner. All delinquent charges and assessments, together with any accrued interest and penalties, may be collected in accordance with the procedures specified in Water Code Section 25806.

#### 6.2.3.

The District may refuse to furnish water to any parcel to which the District holds title by virtue of a collector's deed or on which the District has an outstanding unredeemed certificate of sale for the nonpayment of an assessment.

#### 6.2.4.

Unpaid fees and charges for services rendered, including but not limited to costs relating to the District's remediation or abatement of a violation of these Rules, revocable license agreements, encroachment permits, drainage permits, storm water agreements, or any other agreement or permit from the District, shall be subject to the provisions of this section. In addition to the foregoing, and in its discretion, the District may also utilize Water Code Section 25806, which allows the District to record a lien against real property for unpaid fees and charges.

#### 6.3. Irrigation Service

#### 6.3.1.

Irrigation water will be provided to the Irrigator on the basis of an arranged demand delivery, "call system", whereby the design flow rate of water delivery, normally between 15 or 20 cubic feet per second, is constant, but the frequency and duration of use is requested by the Irrigator. If a requested flow rate is of a level which could adversely affect other irrigation customers, District facilities, ID facilities, private facilities or cause water to be spilled to the river, the Water Distribution Department Manager has the authority to adjust the requested flow for that parcel.

#### 6.3.2.

The Water Distribution Operator will endeavor to meet the scheduled time of delivery within the capacity limitations of the District or Improvement District Facilities while maintaining efficient and equitable water distribution between irrigators. A time limit may be applied to each delivery of water to prevent unreasonable use or waste of water. Delivery of water to parcels not in the original water order may be curtailed to meet previously scheduled deliveries.



#### 6.3.3.

To schedule an irrigation, the Irrigator must place an order with the Central Call Center or through the District's online water ordering system. In the water order, the Irrigator should give a reasonably close estimate for the length of irrigation time the water will be used for each individual parcel including the lateral and side gate combination intended to be irrigated. The Irrigator will confirm the delivery flow for each order with the Central Call Center or within the District's online water ordering system. The Water Distribution Operator, within 24 hours of receiving the irrigation order, will give the Irrigator an estimate of the date when water will be available, and will later attempt to give the Irrigator at least 12 hours' notice of any change in date or approximate time of delivery. The Irrigator must have their land ready to receive water when the water order is placed. Water will be made available on requested specific dates if it does not adversely affect service to another customer or contribute to inefficient operation of the canal system.

# 6.4. Refusal of Water by Irrigator

#### 6.4.1.

If an Irrigator fails or refuses to accept the scheduled head of water at the designated date and time provided by the Water Distribution Operator, then the following shall apply:

#### 6.4.1.1.

The full amount of the scheduled irrigation may be charged to the parcel.

#### 6.4.1.2.

The Irrigator shall not be entitled to use the unused portion of water at any other time.

#### 6.4.1.3.

The order may be cancelled by the Water Distribution Operator and the Irrigator will be required to reorder with the Central Call Center or within the District's online water order system.

#### 6.4.1.4.

The Water Distribution Department Manager has the authority to refuse an Irrigator to re-order water for a five-day period because of Irrigator's repeated refusals of previously scheduled water.

#### 6.4.1.5.

Each customer will be allowed one cancellation within 24 hours of the scheduled delivery per irrigation season. Subsequent cancellations within 24 hours of the scheduled delivery will result in the parcel being charged for that irrigation and the reduction of available water. Exceptions will be permitted when the cancellation is initiated by TID staff or due to situations outside the control of the customer where the facility cannot physically receive water.

# 6.5. Interruptions of Service

When a break occurs in any Private Irrigation Facility or Improvement District Facility necessitating an interruption of irrigation service, the Irrigator whose irrigation was interrupted, shall be allowed, when service is restored, to finish irrigating before water is taken from the Irrigator.



#### 6.6. Unauthorized Use of Water

#### 6.6.1.

Any person who uses District water without the District's permission is subject to criminal prosecution, civil liability, and all other remedies available to the District under California law and these Rules, inclusive of this Section and Section 1.10, Enforcement of Irrigation Rules and Regulations.

#### 6.6.2.

First time use of the District's water without the District's permission may result in an additional charge at the then-in-effect charge as set by the TID Board of Directors for the unauthorized use of water.

#### 6.6.3.

The volume of District water taken without permission for single or multiple offenses will be deducted from the offending parcel's Available Water for that irrigation season.

#### 6.6.4.

If the District is unable to determine a reasonable estimation of District water taken, the five-year average irrigation in acre-feet of the parcel irrigated without the District's permission shall be used for assessing the additional charges under this Section.

#### 6.6.5.

If there is a subsequent unauthorized use of water, the General Manager has the authority to withhold water for the remainder of the irrigation season from all parcels owned or rented by the offending Irrigator and will result in an additional charge set by the TID Board of Directors for the unauthorized use of water.

#### 6.6.6.

Unless the offender's water use has been suspended per 1.6.6.5, all current and prior year(s) unauthorized use fees from Section 1.6.6 must be paid before the offending customer can receive irrigation water on the affected parcels.

# 6.7. Service to Private or Improvement District Systems

Ordered water shall be delivered to the canal turnout of the Private Irrigation Facilities or Improvement District Facilities by the Water Distribution Operator. It shall be incumbent on the Irrigator to correctly control and operate these facilities.

#### 6.8. Transfer of Water

#### 6.8.1.

An Irrigator may transfer water from an owned or rented parcel to another parcel which the Irrigator owns or rents provided all of the following conditions are met:

#### 6.8.1.1.

Both parcels are eligible to receive water, in that they are not in violation of any of District's Rules.



#### 6.8.1.2.

Any rented parcel from which water is transferred is evidenced by the District records to have been irrigated during any of the prior three irrigation seasons.

#### 6.8.2.

All documentation for transfers must be approved by the Water Distribution Department and must be completed by December 20<sup>th</sup>.

# 6.9. Irrigation of Garden Heads

#### 6.9.1.

A Garden Head is an irrigation demand from parcels that are typically five acres or less in size.

#### 6.9.2.

Garden Heads will be irrigated as a group, where possible, with a standardized irrigation flow consistent with the capacity of the irrigation facilities. Irrigation service to a grouping of Garden Heads is referred to as a Garden Head Rotation.

#### 6.9.3.

Garden Head Rotations are determined by the District for operational efficiency, water conservation or to minimize impact to irrigation facilities.

#### 6.9.4.

Deliveries of water to ditches or pipelines for irrigation of Garden Head Rotations will be scheduled by the District and may be subject to interruption contingent on operational efficiency, water conservation and irrigation facility impacts. Garden Head Rotation start dates, end dates, frequency of irrigations per year and charges per parcel will be specified by annual Resolution of the TID Board of Directors.

#### 6.10. Work Billed to Others

#### 6.10.1.

Damages to a District or Improvement District Facility shall be billed to the responsible party or parties that caused the damage as Work Billed to Others. A statement will be mailed describing work performed and the cost associated with that work.

#### 6.10.2.

All Work Billed to Others charges shall be due and payable upon receipt, unless otherwise stated.

#### 6.10.3.

The District may refuse irrigation water for any unpaid Work Billed to Others statements as stated in Section 1.6.2.1.

#### 6.10.4.

Customers may appeal the Work Billed to Others statement in accordance with Section 1.10.



# 6.11. Micro Head Service

#### 6.11.1. General Notes

#### 6.11.1.1.

Prior to the installation of a micro head system or modification to an existing micro head system, an Irrigator shall submit an application to the District requesting either temporary or permanent service.

#### 6.11.1.2.

All new micro head service irrigation durations are encouraged to be in 24-hour increments and at constant flow.

#### 6.11.1.3.

All requirements listed within this Micro Head Service section shall comply with District Construction and Engineering Design Standards.

#### 6.11.1.4.

Any micro head system connected to Improvement District Facilities or Private Facilities without prior authorization from the District shall not be eligible to receive micro head service until the Irrigator complies with all District Irrigation Rules.

#### 6.11.2. Micro Head Service from Improvement District Facilities

#### 6.11.2.1.

An application for either temporary or permanent micro head service will be evaluated by the District to determine whether the proposed service will result in less than significant impacts to the Improvement District Facilities and District irrigation facilities and operations. The evaluation will include:

- 1. An analysis of whether sufficient irrigation service time is available within the Improvement District Facility to accommodate the proposed service.
- 2. An analysis of the Improvement District Facility's existing physical condition and its ability to accommodate the proposed service.

#### 6.11.2.2.

The District will provide its findings on available service time and facility condition, along with a recommendation to either approve or deny the service request based on whether the application will result in less than significant impacts as describe herein, to the Improvement District Members for their review and comment.

#### 6.11.2.3.

The findings from the evaluation and a recommendation will be provided to the TID Board of Directors, which will consider the service request at a Board meeting. Improvement District members will be notified of the Board meeting during which they may comment on the proposed service request.

#### 6.11.2.4.

If the TID Board of Directors approves the service request, the applicant will be required to submit final design plans for their micro head system to the District for review and approval.



#### 6.11.2.5.

After final design approval, the applicant may install the micro head system per the approved plans and District Standards. Once all District requirements have been met, the applicant may place irrigation orders and receive micro head service.

#### 6.11.2.6.

A determination by the TID Board of Directors which denies the application for micro head service is a final decision.

#### 6.11.3. Micro Head Service from Private Facilities

#### 6.11.3.1.

An application for either temporary or permanent micro head service will be evaluated by the District to determine whether service can be delivered which results in less than significant impacts to District Facilities and operations.

#### 6.11.3.2.

The District will provide its findings, along with a recommendation to either approve or deny the service request based on whether the application will result in less than significant impacts as describe herein, to the applicant for their review and comment.

#### 6.11.3.3.

The findings from the evaluation and a recommendation will be provided to the TID Board of Directors, which will consider the service request at a Board meeting.

#### 6.11.3.4.

If the TID Board of Directors approve the service request, the applicant will be required to submit final design plans for their micro head system to the District for review and approval.

#### 6.11.3.5.

After final design approval, the applicant may proceed to install the micro head system per the approved plans and District Standards. Once all District requirements have been met, the applicant may begin placing irrigation orders and receive micro head service.

#### 6.11.3.6.

A determination by the TID Board of Directors which denies the application for micro head service is a final decision.

# 6.11.4. Concurrent Irrigation Service in Improvement District Facilities and Private Facilities

#### 6.11.4.1.

Concurrent irrigation service within Pressurized Improvement Districts is allowed.



#### 6.11.4.2.

Concurrent irrigation service in Improvement District Facilities and Private Facilities requires prior approval by the District, and will be considered on a case-by-case basis to determine whether concurrent irrigation service can occur without a significant impact on the facilities and operations.



# 7. Drainage or Discharge

# 7.1. Discharge to District or Improvement District Facilities

#### 7.1.1.

No drainage or discharge of any kind or character, including but not limited to pumping, siphoning, drainage or tailwater, stormwater, subsurface drainage, or any other water into any District or Improvement District Facility conduit, or property is permitted without the prior express written approval of the District for the specific activity undertaken.

#### 7.1.2. [Unused]

#### 7.1.3.

Any person who willfully or negligently allows any discharge to enter any District or Improvement District Facility without the prior express written approval of the District shall be liable for all damages caused by the discharge and the costs of the cleanup of all affected facilities and of all property adversely affected by the discharge.

#### 7.1.4.

The District will not deliver water to the land from which the discharge originated until the facilities by which the discharge entered the District Facilities or Improvement District Facilities are removed or permanently sealed and all costs associated with the cleanup and damages have been paid.

#### 7.1.5.

The rate and quantity of drainage into any receiving facility is subject to limitations based on the capacity of the receiving facility, the quality or character of the drainage water, and the changing operational environment at the proposed time of drainage. Connections to District Facilities or Improvement District Facilities shall be made to District Construction and Engineering Design Standards at the permittee's expense. Approval of the installation of a drainage or discharge connection alone does not constitute or guarantee approval of any individual drainage or discharge activity.

#### 7.1.6.

Nutrient Water shall not be conveyed, stored or applied within District Facilities. Nutrient water shall not be conveyed, stored or applied within District rights of way without the prior written approval of the District. Nutrient water cannot be conveyed, stored or applied within facilities connected to District Facilities, unless an approved isolating device is installed preventing flow into District Facilities in accordance with the District Construction and Engineering Design Standards. Damages to District Facilities, appurtenances or property that result from the presence of Nutrient Water shall be charged to the offending party.



# **7.2.** [Unused]

# 7.3. Excessive Surface (Field) Runoff

Where excessive runoff from lands receiving District water are entering District Facilities, the District may reduce the quantity of water delivered in an effort to reduce the drainage flows, or require the Landowner to install special drainage facilities to regulate the flow back into the District Facilities. The District may also require a Landowner to cease all such runoff into District Facilities whenever necessary for the District's, or the public's interest, including, but not limited to, ensuring water quality standards, preventing injury or damage, or performing repair or maintenance.

# 7.4. Subsurface Drainage Financing

Under certain conditions, the District will contribute a portion of the financing for new subsurface drainage projects. The District's proportionate financial contribution will be limited solely to those lands lying within a quarter mile radius of an existing District drainage well. The District's proportionate contribution will be based upon the formula detailed below in Section 1.7.4.1. The Landowners and Improvement Districts shall be responsible for all other costs associated with the subsurface drainage project. The District's financial participation in subsurface drainage projects is subject to certain conditions and requirements, including but not limited to those set forth in the Rules for the Distribution and Use of Water Within the Turlock Irrigation District, Rules for the Formation and Operation of Subsurface Drainage Improvement Districts and Governing Rules of the Turlock Irrigation District Improvement Districts.

#### 7.4.1.

The District will start with its five-year average electricity costs for pumping, escalated (1% annually) over 10 years to account for inflation. This future 10-year payment stream is converted to a present value. It is divided by the number of District active drainage wells and further divided by 120 (number acres influenced per well), which yields the District contribution per acre.



# 8. Water Quality

# 8.1. Water Quality Requirements

#### 8.1.1.

In addition to any other legally required standard, any discharge of water into the District Facilities must meet water quality standards per the District Construction and Engineering Design Standards.

#### 8.1.2.

Dischargers are solely liable and responsible for meeting and complying with all local, state, and federal laws and regulations governing water quality and subsurface pumping. Dischargers agree to indemnify, defend and hold harmless the District, its Board of Directors, officers, employees and agents against all liability, claims, damages and costs (including reasonable attorney's fees) relating to the quality of water discharged by a discharger.

#### 8.1.3.

New Drainage Systems: Prior to the first discharge of drainage into District facilities, the District will perform a water quality test on the water to be discharged. In addition, for new subsurface drains, the District requires the installation of test wells prior to construction. All water quality tests performed under this section will be at the expense of the discharger.

#### 8.1.3.1.

Drainage systems found to be non-compliant will be required to obtain a variance per Section 1.1.8.2 prior to commencing discharge into District facilities.

#### 8.1.4.

Existing Drainage Systems: The District will perform water quality tests quarterly or at other intervals at the District's discretion. All water quality tests performed under this section will be at the expense of the discharger.

#### 8.1.4.1.

Upon failure of any water quality test, the District will notify the discharger of non-compliance. The discharger will be given 30 days to apply for a variance.

#### 8.1.4.2.

Failure to apply for a variance within the 20-day period will result in immediate suspension of discharge privileges.



# 8.2. Variance Process for Subsurface Drainage

#### 8.2.1.

Discharger must prepare and provide, along with the variance application, an operational plan. If land being drained is used for dairy operations or Nutrient Water is applied to the soil on land subject to subsurface drainage, the Discharger must also successfully complete the California Dairy Quality Assurance Program, including certification. The District will make staff available to assist Dischargers in these processes.

#### 8.2.2.

The objective of the operational plan is to identify all facility modifications or best management practices necessary to improve the water quality such that the discharges will meet water quality standards within the variance period.

#### 8.2.3.

Discharger will be allowed up to a 60-month variance to bring a non-compliant facility into compliance with water quality standards for discharges. District reserves the right to reduce a variance period as a result of new requirements imposed by any local, state, or federal agency.

#### 8.2.3.1.

If after the expiration of the initial variance, the discharge still does not meet applicable water quality standards, the discharger may request a 12-month extension of the variance from the General Manager by providing justification for the extension and an updated operational plan. The General Manager will determine whether or not to grant the extension after reviewing the justification and updated operational plan.

#### 8.2.4.

Discharger shall physically implement operational changes according to the schedule detailed in the operational plan for the variance to remain in effect.

#### 8.2.5.

The District may choose to conduct an annual review to verify compliance with the operational plan and assess the effectiveness of operational changes. Modifications to the original operational plan may be necessary as a result of the annual inspection. Failure to comply with the provisions contained within the operational plan will result in the suspension of discharge to the District's system until such time that the plan is brought into compliance.

#### 8.2.6.

Through normal irrigation operations, the District may accept non-compliant drainage discharges provided that flows within the canal or lateral are sufficient to provide adequate dilution to meet all water quality standards in effect at the time of discharge as determined by the District.



#### 8.2.7.

The District may, at its discretion, accept non-compliant drainage discharges during the variance period provided they do not adversely impact water quality standards or cause other potential injury. The District will not re-operate its system to ensure non-compliant discharges meet water quality standards. However, the District can, at its sole discretion, identify methodologies to aid non-compliant discharges in meeting water quality standards, including but not limited to, establishing a rotating block system to cycle available drainage operating times.

#### 8.2.8.

In the event that the District concludes that an operational plan, or suitable best management practices are not available to improve the water quality of the discharges, the Discharger will not be allowed to discharge into the District's system.

#### 8.2.9.

If at the end of the initial variance, or any extension thereof, the water does not meet standards, the discharge must cease immediately.



# 9. Irrigation Regulations

# 9.1. Authority of General Manager to Adopt Regulations

The General Manager is authorized to adopt regulations to implement these rules.

# 9.2. Violation of a Regulation Constitutes a Violation of These Rules

A violation of a regulation duly adopted pursuant to Section 1.9.1 shall constitute a violation of these rules.



# 10. Enforcement of Irrigation Rules and Regulations

# 10.1. Failure to Company with Rules or Regulations

Failure or refusal of any Landowner or Irrigator to comply with any of the District's rules or applicable regulations ("rules and regulations") shall be sufficient grounds for terminating delivery of District water to the lands of such Landowner or Irrigator, and water shall not again be furnished until the Landowner or Irrigator is in full compliance with all rules and regulations. In addition, the District may take other immediate enforcement action as deemed necessary by the General Manager in accordance with these rules and regulations, and applicable law.

# 10.2. Side Gate Closure for Unauthorized Use of Water, Neglect, or Vandalism

The Water Distribution Department Manager is authorized to immediately terminate the delivery of District water to a parcel if it is determined the side gate is open as a result of unauthorized use, neglect or vandalism. This action shall be performed pursuant to the District's side gate incident process, which is attached as Appendix A.

#### 10.3. Notice and Orders

#### 10.3.1.

The Water Distribution Department Manager is authorized to issue a Notice and Order to any Landowner or Irrigator which the Water Distribution Department Manager determines is in violation of any rule or regulation. The Water Distribution Department Manager may, at their discretion, issue a written warning in lieu of a Notice and Order for first-time violations.

#### 10.3.2.

The Notice and Order shall contain a brief description of the alleged violation, a statement of the action to be taken by the Landowner or Irrigator, and an explanation that a written appeal must be filed within 10 calendar days of the date of service of such Notice and Order or the person waives any right to a hearing on the matter and the decision may become final.

## 10.4. Red Tags

#### 10.4.1.

The Water Distribution Department Manager is authorized to immediately terminate the delivery of District water to a parcel under any one of the following circumstances:

#### 10.4.1.1.

If the land or irrigation facility in question is in such a condition so as to make it immediately dangerous to any person, to the public, or to any property, including but not limited to the flooding of property.



#### 10.4.1.2.

If the Landowner or Irrigator has failed to comply with a prior District Notice and Order or warning pertaining to the same or similar problem.

#### 10.4.1.3.

Such other circumstances as described in regulations adopted by the General Manager pursuant to Section 1.9.1.

#### 10.4.2.

Written notice of an immediate termination of the delivery of District water, referred to as a Red Tag, shall be served in accordance with Rule 1.10.4. If applicable, a Notice and Order shall also be provided with a Red Tag.

#### 10.4.3.

When a Red Tag is issued, the TID Board of Directors will be notified at the next TID Board of Directors meeting.

## 10.5. Service of Notice and Orders and Red Tags

Each Notice and Order and / or Red Tag shall be served upon the Landowner or Irrigator either personally or by regular mail to each such Landowner or Irrigator at the address indicated in the District's records. Service by mail shall be effective on the date of mailing. A Red Tag may also be posted on the affected land or irrigation facility. Service under this section shall not be a prerequisite for termination of water deliveries if immediate termination is required to protect health and safety.

## 10.6. Appeals of Notice and Orders and Red Tags

#### 10.6.1.

Any Landowner or Irrigator subject to the Notice and Order and / or Red Tag may file an appeal as provided herein.

#### 10.6.2.

When a Notice and Order is issued without a Red Tag, a written appeal must be filed with the General Manager within 10 calendar days of the date of service of such Notice and Order. The General Manager's decision on the appeal may be subsequently appealed to the TID Board of Directors, provided the appeal is requested within 10 calendar days of the date of the General Manager's decision is served on the appealing party.

#### 10.6.3.

When a Notice and Order is issued with a Red Tag and water delivery is terminated, a written appeal must be filed directly with the TID Board of Directors within 10 calendar days of the date of service of such Notice and Order and Red Tag. The TID Board of Directors shall hear the appeal in a public hearing conducted during the next meeting of the Board of Directors.



#### 10.6.4.

Failure to file a written appeal of any decision within 10 calendar days of the date of service of such decision regarding a Notice and Order and / or Red Tag shall result in the waiver by the person of any further right to a hearing on the matter and the decision shall be final.

## 10.7. Compliance with Notice and Orders and Decisions

#### 10.7.1.

After a Notice and Order or a decision of the General Manager or of the TID Board of Directors has become final, no person to whom any such order or decision is directed shall fail, neglect, or refuse to obey any such order or decision.

#### 10.7.2.

If, after an order or decision has become final, the person to whom such order or decision is directed fails, neglects, or refuses to comply with such order or decision, the District may refuse to furnish water to the land in question and the District may institute any other appropriate action under these rules and regulations or applicable law.

#### 10.7.3.

Whenever any ordered action or repair is not commenced within seven calendar days after any order or decision has become final or is not pursued with sufficient diligence to enable the ordered action or repair to be completed within the time established for compliance, the Water Distribution Department Manager may issue a Red Tag to establish that the Irrigator or parcel is ineligible to receive irrigation service from the District, if a Red Tag has not already been issued.

#### 10.7.4.

If the final decision requires compliance with the Notice and Order or any portion thereof and delivery of water is subsequently terminated to the land in question for failure to comply with the Notice and Order, no further appeal is allowed and the Landowner or Irrigator must fully comply with the Notice and Order and with all rules and regulations and applicable law before water will be delivered.



# Governing Rules of the Turlock Irrigation District Improvement Districts

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Preamble	36
1. Definitions	37
2. Improvement District Formation	39
3. Improvement District Inclusion	43
4. Improvement District Dissolution	44
5. Improvement District Abandonment	45
6. Improvement District Committee	48
7. Improvement District Meetings	49
8. Voting at Improvement District Meetings	50
9. Work Authorization Procedure	51
10. Improvement District Funds	52
11. Improvement District Expenditures	53
12. Assessment for New Purposes	54



# **Preamble**

These rules are established to govern the formation, operation and maintenance of Improvement Districts within the Turlock Irrigation District. The formation, inclusion of additional lands and dissolution of Improvement Districts, and the approval and levying of Improvement District assessments, are governed by Water Code Sections 23600 et seq., California Constitution Articles XIIIC and XIIID and the Proposition 218 Omnibus Implementation Act, Government Code Sections 53750, et seq. Upon formation of an Improvement District, the TID Board of Directors has all rights, powers and privileges as to the management of the Improvement District afforded under the Water Code.



# 1. Definitions

The following words have the following meanings:

Agricultural Parcels:	"Agricultural Parcels" are undeveloped parcels that are not urban parcels.
Authorized Representative:	"Authorized Representative" is a person who is designated by a Landowner or Landowners to act on behalf of the Landowner or Landowners on TID Improvement District matters. Each Authorized Representative must be identified and certified as to the scope of the representative's authority on a form approved by TID. Authorized Representatives may be asked to confirm their status when submitting official voting ballots on behalf of a Landowner or Landowners.
Committee:	"Committee" means Improvement District Committee.
General Manager:	"General Manager" means the General Manager or their authorized representative.
Irrigation Improvement Districts:	"Irrigation Improvement Districts" are Improvement Districts formed by the TID to provide for irrigation water service or surface drainage through facilities owned by the Improvement District.
Landowner:	"Landowner" means an owner or owners of a parcel of land whose name(s) and address(es) appear on the current TID improvement district assessment roll maintained by the TID Assessor, or in the case of any public entity, the State of California, or the United States, means the representative of that public entity at the address of that entity known to the TID Assessor. Landowner also includes their Authorized Representative.
Official Meeting:	"Official Meeting" is a meeting which is called by the TID giving notice to the Improvement District members whose names and addresses are listed on the current assessment roll.
O&M:	"O&M" means Operation and Maintenance.
TID:	"TID" means Turlock Irrigation District.
TID Facility:	<b>"TID Facility"</b> means any Turlock Irrigation District irrigation facility.



#### **TURLOCK IRRIGATION DISTRICT IRRIGATION RULES**

Urban Parcel:	<b>"Urban Parcel"</b> is a parcel of land within the boundaries of a municipal or industrial water system.
Non-Urban Parcel:	"Non-Urban Parcel" is a developed parcel that is used exclusively for non-agricultural purposes.



# 2. Improvement District Formation

#### 2.1.

Improvement districts may be formed to construct and maintain facilities on behalf of its members in accordance with California Water Code. They may also be formed to acquire and maintain existing private facilities. In either case, the formation process consists of several steps that require approximately four months to complete. Formation of an Improvement District includes preparing a petition for formation, petition and easement signature, report of survey, preparation of estimated assessment, and a public hearing. At least two-thirds of the owners within the Improvement District must sign the petition. Once the Improvement District is formed, the members will be assessed for construction, operation and maintenance costs on a per acre basis.

#### 2.1.1.

Proposition 218 Governs Voting: All votes, approvals and consents of Landowners that relate to the formation of an Improvement District or the levy of a new or increased per-acre assessment must be based upon a "per acre" vote (i.e., one acre = one vote, unless a more specific law applies.)

#### 2.2.

Formation for Construction: Landowners request TID to form an Improvement District to construct the facilities. Once the Improvement District is formed, TID will prepare the construction plans and specifications, and arrange for construction of the facilities. When construction is complete, TID will issue Improvement District warrants. TID will issue assessments on all lands within the Improvement District to pay the warrants and future operation and maintenance costs.

#### 2.3.

Formation by Acquisition: TID can form Improvement Districts for the purpose of acquiring existing private facilities. Persons interested in forming an Improvement District for this purpose should contact TID.

#### 2.4.

In order to form an Improvement District there must be at least two separate parcels under different ownership.

#### 2.5.

Property that benefits from the Improvement District's facilities shall be included in the Improvement District.

#### 2.6.

Improvement Districts shall acquire and maintain common facilities serving more than one parcel.



#### 2.7.

The Improvement District must obtain all necessary easements for TID and Improvement District facilities, and to provide for the purposes of the Improvement District as determined necessary by TID staff. The easements shall conform to TID standards and requirements.

#### **2.8.** [Unused]

#### 2.9.

Improvement Districts shall be formed using the following process:

#### 2.9.1.

Persons wishing to form an Improvement District must first submit a petition to TID requesting that an Improvement District be formed.

#### 2.9.1.1.

Prior to submitting a petition, persons wishing to form an Improvement District should meet with TID to discuss the need and the feasibility of the proposed Improvement District as well as the formation process.

#### 2.9.1.2.

Petitions must be in a form approved by TID and must contain the signatures of at least two-thirds of the holders of title to the lands proposed for inclusion within the Improvement District.

#### 2.9.2.

After the petition is submitted to TID, TID will prepare a detailed engineer's report analyzing the feasibility and costs of forming the Improvement District, including the costs of constructing any facilities.

#### 2.9.3.

After the engineer's report is prepared, TID will set a date to hold a public hearing before the TID Board of Directors to determine whether the Improvement District should be formed and whether an assessment should be levied on the property within the Improvement District.

#### 2.9.4.

Not less than 45 days prior to the public hearing on the formation and the proposed assessment, TID will send all Landowners of the lands within the proposed Improvement District the detailed engineer's report and a ballot on which they can indicate their support or opposition to the proposed assessment.

#### 2.9.4.1.

The ballots must be returned to TID before the end of the public hearing on the Improvement District.



#### 2.9.4.2.

At the conclusion of the public hearing the Secretary or Clerk of the Board, or any other person designated by the TID Board of Directors as an impartial person who does not have a vested interest in the outcome of the proposed formation and assessment, shall tabulate the ballots submitted, and not withdrawn, in support of or opposition to the proposed formation and assessment. Each Landowner's vote will be based upon the number of acres owned (i.e., one acre = one vote.) For example, a Landowner owning 100 acres would be entitled to 100 votes and another Landowner owning one-half acre would be entitled to one-half vote. In the event that more than one of the record owners of an identified parcel submits a ballot, then that ballot shall be counted in accordance with Government Code Section 53753(e)(1) or its successor statute.

#### 2.9.5.

At the public hearing on the formation of the Improvement District, the TID Board of Directors will consider whether to form the Improvement District.

#### 2.9.5.1.

At the public hearing, the TID Board of Directors shall consider all protests against the proposed formation and assessment and tabulate the ballots. The TID Board shall not form the Improvement District and impose an assessment if a majority protest exists. A majority protest exists if, upon the conclusion of the hearing, the votes submitted in opposition to the formation and assessment exceed the votes submitted in favor of the formation and assessment.

#### 2.9.5.2.

The TID Board of Directors may form the Improvement District and impose the assessment if a majority protest did not result from the balloting.

# 2.10. Additional Irrigation Improvement District Formation Requirements

#### 2.10.1.

Engineering Services: Prior to constructing irrigation facilities, the Irrigation Improvement District shall obtain qualified engineering and land surveying assistance, in compliance with Section 6731 and Section 8726 of the California Business and Professions Code, as applicable, to provide the following services:

#### 2.10.1.1.

Irrigation Study: Cropping types, acreages, and water needs shall be studied to determine the feasibility of providing the intended irrigation service.

#### 2.10.1.2.

Field Survey: The grades and alignment of proposed irrigation facilities shall be established, and the boundaries of the proposed Irrigation Improvement District determined and fully described.



#### 2.10.1.3.

Design: The engineer shall provide a system design consisting of a complete set of plans showing facility design and specifications, and operation and maintenance information. The design must be done in accordance with District Construction and Engineering Design Standards, or other accepted industry standards.

#### 2.10.1.4.

Construction Survey and Inspection: The engineer or land surveyor shall provide adequate horizontal and vertical control for system installation. In addition, the engineer must provide certification that the system was installed as designed.

#### 2.11.

All petitions to form new Improvement Districts by acquisition must be submitted to the TID no later than May 1<sup>st</sup> of the year preceding the assessment year the proposed formation is to become effective. The assessment year runs from September 1<sup>st</sup> to August 31<sup>st</sup>.

#### 2.12.

All petitions to form new Improvement Districts by construction must be submitted to TID with sufficient lead time to allow for the following: approximately four months to form the Improvement District; time to construct the facilities after the Improvement District has been formed; plus an additional eight weeks to finalize the costs and set the assessment by October 1<sup>st</sup>. In some instances, this would require the petition to be submitted the year prior to the October 1<sup>st</sup> deadline to allow for the construction of the facilities to occur during the non-irrigation season.

#### 2.13.

Upon formation of new Improvement Districts containing facilities owned by Improvement District #52, the Delhi Improvement District, ownership of those Improvement District #52 facilities shall be transferred to the new improvement district.



# 3. Improvement District Inclusion

#### 3.1.

Inclusions of property into an Improvement District must be done in accordance with provisions of the California Water Code and the California Constitution. The inclusion process consists of several steps that require approximately three months for completion. These steps include preparing a petition for inclusion, petition signature, feasibility report, and a public hearing. The owners requesting inclusion must sign the petition and ballot. Once the property is included in the Improvement District, the property within the Improvement District will be assessed for the construction, operation and maintenance costs on a per acre basis.

#### 3.2.

The requesting Landowners must obtain all necessary easements for TID and Improvement District facilities, and to provide for the purposes of the Improvement District as determined necessary by TID. The easements shall conform to TID standards and requirements.

#### 3.3.

The owner of the including parcel will be required to pay following amounts prior to the inclusion being finalized:

#### 3.3.1.

The current TID Board of Director approved fee for processing the inclusion.

#### 3.3.2.

For parcels that were not previously in the Improvement District, the cost of the original construction and / or formation as well as the cost of major improvements or construction subsequent to the formation.

#### 3.3.3.

For parcels that were previously in the Improvement District, all operation, maintenance and construction cost incurred by the Improvement District subsequent to the parcel abandoning from the Improvement District.

#### 3.3.4.

Any other charge the TID Board of Directors deems appropriate.

#### 3.4.

All petitions to include into Improvement Districts must be submitted to the TID no later than June 15<sup>th</sup> of the year preceding the year the proposed inclusion is to become effective.



# 4. Improvement District Dissolution

#### 4.1.

Dissolution of an Improvement District must be done in accordance with the provisions of the California Water Code. The dissolution process consists of several steps that require approximately two months for completion. These steps may include preparing a petition, petition signature and a public hearing.

#### 4.2.

An Improvement District may be dissolved prior to incurring any indebtedness or upon full payment of all indebtedness.

#### 4.3.

Dissolution of an Improvement District may be initiated by the General Manager or members submitting a petition requesting the Improvement District be dissolved.

#### 4.3.1.

Petitions to dissolve an Improvement District must be in a form approved by the TID and must contain the signatures of a least two-thirds of the Landowners in the Improvement District.

#### 4.4.

Upon the request of the General Manager or upon receipt of the petition, the TID Board of Directors will set a time for a public hearing to consider the dissolution of the Improvement District.

#### 4.4.1.

In any case in which the TID Board of Directors has by resolution determined that all indebtedness of the Improvement District has been paid and the improvement for which the Improvement District was formed no longer exists or is no longer operational, the TID Board of Directors may order the Improvement District dissolved without a hearing.



# 5. Improvement District Abandonment

#### 5.1.

The following procedures shall apply to all Improvement District abandonments:

#### 5.1.1.

Subject to the abandonment rules, any holders of title to parcels within Improvement Districts may make a request to the TID Board of Directors to abandon out of an Improvement District. The General Manager may, on their own initiative, request the TID Board of Directors to have a parcel abandon out of an Improvement District if such abandonment appears to be in the best interest of TID or the Improvement District.

#### 5.1.2.

Upon receipt of an abandonment request or at the time of the General Manager's request to the TID Board of Directors, the TID shall prepare and present to the TID Board of Directors a report on the feasibility of the abandonment and impacts of the abandonment on the parcels remaining within the Improvement District.

#### 5.1.3.

When parcels are allowed to abandon, all valves must be sealed or facilities removed and all prior year, current year, construction assessments and any other obligations payable out of the assessment which are a lien on the property shall be paid.

#### 5.1.3.1.

At the TID's discretion parcels defined in Rules 2.5.2.1 and 2.5.2.2 may be allowed to abandon from an Improvement District without the payment of outstanding O&M assessments or fees. However, no such exemption from fees shall be allowed unless all of the following conditions are met:

- The parcel has paid in full all outstanding construction assessments or fees. Construction includes, but is not limited to, lining or piping conveyance facilities and building or replacing wells.
- 2. The parcel does not have any access to receive water from any Improvement District facility. A parcel is considered to have access to receive water when TID water can be conveyed to the land by valve, gate, pump, ditch, pipe or other means as determined by TID.
- 3. The abandonment will not result in a materially significant increase in existing or future O&M assessments to other parcels in the Improvement District or adversely impact the operation and maintenance of the Improvement District facility. What constitutes a materially significant increase shall be determined solely by TID.
- 4. The abandonment and exemption from payment of fees are found to be in the best interest of the TID.



#### 5.1.4.

Abandoning parcel owners shall be required to grant easements to the TID for any Improvement District facilities on or adjacent to their property (e.g., pipelines, ditches, and pumps), or to allow for any of the functions of the Improvement District as may be necessary in the opinion of the TID.

#### 5.1.5.

The TID Board of Directors may prescribe any conditions upon the abandonment of the land that is deemed just. Such conditions may include, but are not limited to, the requirement to pay a per acre charge to the Improvement District to mitigate any significant adverse financial impacts on the Improvement District caused by the abandonment of the land from the Improvement District's assessment base.

#### 5.1.5.1.

For abandonments from Improvement District #52, the Delhi Improvement District, a fee of not less than \$25.00 per acre nor more than \$50.00 per acre shall be imposed on each parcel abandoning from Improvement District #52. The actual fee will be determined based upon the number of petitions to form new Improvement Districts compared to the number of remaining Improvement Districts to be formed within Improvement District #52. The abandonment fee shall be included in the following year's Improvement District O&M assessment or shall be paid as a fee if the requesting owner is not including in another Improvement District. Proceeds from the abandonment fee shall be credited to the O&M account of Improvement District #52.

#### 5.1.6.

All petitions to abandon from Improvement Districts must be submitted to the TID no later than June 15<sup>th</sup> of the year preceding the year the proposed abandonment is to become effective.

#### 5.2. Irrigation Improvement Districts

The following parcels may abandon from irrigation Improvement Districts:

#### 5.2.1.

Urban parcels of five acres or less.

#### 5.2.2.

Non-urban parcels less than or equal to one acre shall be permitted to abandon.

#### 5.2.3.

Non-urban parcels greater than one acre that are developing or are completely developed shall be permitted to abandon.

#### 5.2.4.

Agricultural parcels shall be permitted to abandon provided that the parcel receives or is entitled to receive District surface water either through privately owned facilities or through facilities of another Improvement District.



## **5.3.** Pump Improvement Districts

Before abandonment is permitted, the TID Board of Directors shall make a determination that the abandonment will not have an adverse effect on the remaining pump Improvement District parcels.

# **5.4.** Drainage Improvement Districts

Before abandonment is permitted, the TID Board of Directors shall make the determinations that:

- 1. The abandonment will not have an adverse effect on the remaining drainage Improvement District parcels.
- 2. The abandoning parcels do not benefit directly or indirectly from the Improvement District facilities.



# 6. Improvement District Committee

#### 6.1.

The California Water Code provides that the TID Board of Directors has all of the rights, powers and privileges as to the Improvement District as each respectively has for the TID itself. The Improvement District Committee serves as an advisory body to the TID Board of Directors. Landowners within an Improvement District have the option of forming a Committee; committees are not required.

#### 6.2.

The Committee officers of the improvement district are a president, a vice president, and a secretary.

#### 6.3.

The officers will be elected by the Landowners within the Improvement District at a noticed meeting of the Improvement District and will serve until new officers are elected. Elections may be held every three years. There is no limit on the number of successive terms an officer may serve. The Committee's secretary will certify a roster of officers no more than 30 days after the election of Committee officers on the TID established form.



# 7. Improvement District Meetings

#### 7.1.

Improvement District meetings are noticed meetings for all Landowners within the Improvement District. It is recommended that each Improvement District hold a meeting at least once every three years or as needed at a time and location designated by the Committee.

#### 7.2.

A meeting for any purpose relating to the Improvement District may be called at any time by the Committee (if any) or by 10% of the Landowners in number, or by the TID.

#### 7.3.

All requests for Improvement District meetings shall be made through the TID's Water Distribution Department. The TID will give notice to the Landowners within the Improvement District whose names and addresses are listed on the then-current Improvement District assessment roll maintained by the TID Assessor. The notice will include an agenda with proposed TID staff recommendation and actions for consideration at the meeting.



# 8. Voting at Improvement District Meetings

#### 8.1.

This Section applies to voting at Improvement District meetings called pursuant to Section 2.7, Improvement District Meetings. This section shall not apply to any voting required by the California Constitution Articles XIIIC and XIIID.

#### 8.2.

Each Landowner may cast votes based upon the number of acres owned, i.e., one acre = one vote, within the Improvement District. If there is more than one Landowner of a parcel within the Improvement District and the Landowners disagree on how they should vote on an issue, then their respective votes shall be apportioned in accordance with their percentage ownership of the parcel and the number of acres within the parcel. For example, Landowner X owns a 60% interest in a 100-acre parcel and Landowner Y owns a 40% interest in the same parcel. Landowner X would get 60 votes and Landowner Y would get 40 votes.

#### 8.3. [Unused]

#### 8.4.

Every Landowner entitled to vote will have the right to do so either in person or by an Authorized Representative.

### 8.5. [Unused]

#### 8.6.

Landowners are encouraged to attend all Improvement District meetings. Failure to attend and vote will be considered by the TID as the non-attending Landowner's consent to an action or non-action as to any issue to be considered at a meeting in accordance with the recommended action or non-action proposed by TID staff.

#### 8.7.

Landowners present at the meeting will be given the opportunity to discuss, comment on and vote on any matter presented to the Improvement District meeting, including, but not limited to, any recommendations and actions proposed by TID staff in the noticed agenda for the meeting.



# 9. Work Authorization Procedure

#### 9.1.

Any person requesting work on Improvement District facilities must contact the TID's Improvement District Trouble Shooter (IDTS). The IDTS will schedule a field meeting to review the requested work and initiate the work order process.

#### 9.2.

Any work affecting an Improvement District facility must first be reviewed and approved by the TID in writing.

#### 9.3.

The TID will establish an annual operation and maintenance budget for each Improvement District based on past maintenance history.

#### 9.4.

The TID will review and may approve any request for work that has an estimated cost at or below the Improvement District's O&M budget. Requests for work that for reasons of safety, security or operation are classified as emergencies may be approved regardless of budget considerations.

#### 9.5.

The TID will adjust the Improvement District's O&M budget as required to cover the estimated costs for O&M work, which exceed the current budget. The members of the Improvement District will be notified by mail that their budget is being adjusted. If so requested, the TID will call a meeting of the Improvement District to discuss the proposed work.

#### 9.6.

If the TID approves the request, TID will either do the work or provide for the outside services. All approved requests must be completed in conformance with applicable TID requirements and the Public Contract Code.

#### 9.7.

This procedure covers all work affecting Improvement District facilities.



# 10. Improvement District Funds

#### 10.1.

All funds collected for or on behalf of the Improvement District must be deposited with the TID.

#### 10.2.

All charges or assessments to be levied on the Improvement District must be approved by the TID Board of Directors.

#### 10.3.

All disbursements of Improvement District funds will be made by the TID.

#### 10.4.

Funds in the Improvement District's O&M account remain there unless and until disbursement of funds is requested by vote of the committee or upon request of the Landowners owning more than a majority of the acres within the Improvement District. Funds shall be disbursed in accordance with Water Code Section 24529. Landowners who are entitled to any disbursements shall be conclusively determined by the TID Assessor based upon the TID Improvement District assessment book current at the time the distribution is made, with unknown and fictitiously named owners being disregarded.



# 11. Improvement District Expenditures

#### 11.1.

Administrative, engineering, operation and maintenance costs incurred on behalf of an Improvement District shall be charged to the Improvement District.



# 12. Assessment for New Purposes

#### 12.1.

Whenever it is desired to do additional new work, significantly replace existing Improvement District facilities or acquire additional facilities or property, upon the petition of Landowners owning at least a majority of the acres within the existing Improvement District, an additional assessment may be levied so long as a vote is conducted in the same manner as for an original assessment under Section 2.2 of these rules and regulations and a majority protest did not result from the balloting. The formation of a new Improvement District is not required. The petition must be in a form approved by TID.



# Rules for the Formation and Operation of Pump Improvement Districts

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Preamble	56
1. Definitions	57
2. Pump Formation Requirements	58
3. Pump Use Approval and Charges	59
4. Collection and Disbursement of Funds	60
5. Operational Requirements	61
6. Water Quality Requirements	62
7. Pump Improvement District Committee Responsibilities	63
8. Rental to the TID	65
9. Other Applicable Rules	66



# **Preamble**

The primary purpose for Pump Improvement Districts is to provide deep-well irrigation water to Improvement District members as part of a conjunctive use program to supplement the supply of surface gravity water provided by the Turlock Irrigation District (TID). These rules provide operating rules specifically for Pump Improvement Districts and are supplemental to the Governing Rules of Turlock Irrigation District Improvement Districts.



# 1. Definitions

The following words have the following meanings:

O&M:	"O&M" means Operation & Maintenance.
Off Season:	"Off Season" means the remaining six months of the year that are not On Season.
Official Meeting:	"Official Meeting" is a meeting which is called by the TID giving notice to the Improvement District members whose names and addresses are listed on the current assessment roll, pursuant to Section 3.7 of the Governing Rules of Turlock Irrigation District Improvement Districts.
On Season:	<b>"On Season"</b> means the calendar period of six consecutive months that pump owners will receive a connected load charge. This period will be from April 1 <sup>st</sup> through September 30 <sup>th</sup> unless otherwise specified by the Pump Improvement District Committee.
Parcels within the Pump Improvement District:	"Parcels within the Pump Improvement District" means all those parcels of land that are within the established boundary of the Pump Improvement District.
Parcels Outside the Pump Improvement District:	"Parcels outside the Pump Improvement District" means all parcels of land not within the established boundary of the Pump Improvement District.
Pump Improvement District Committee:	"Pump Improvement District Committee." The Committee officers are a president, vice president and a secretary elected and serving pursuant to Section 3.6 of the Governing Rules of Turlock Irrigation District Improvement Districts.
TID Facility:	<b>"TID Facility"</b> means any Turlock Irrigation District irrigation facility.



# 2. Pump Formation Requirements

#### 2.1.

Engineering Services: Prior to constructing well and pumping facilities, the Pump Improvement District shall obtain qualified engineering and land surveying assistance in compliance with Section 6731 and Section 8726 of the California Business and Professions Code, as applicable, to provide the following services:

#### 2.1.1.

Groundwater Study: Pumping records and well logs for pumping facilities in the area shall be examined to determine the potential for construction of a well and pump in the area. Locations of existing wells in the area shall be determined and the new location chosen to minimize interference with other pumping facilities.

#### 2.1.2.

Aquifer Investigation: A study to determine soil structure and potential ground water yield shall be conducted to enable the design of the system.

#### 2.1.3.

Field Survey: The grades and alignment of proposed pumping and discharge facilities shall be established and the boundaries of the proposed Pump Improvement District determined and described.

#### 2.1.4.

Design: The engineer shall provide a system design consisting of a complete set of plans showing system location, casing size and perforations, pump design and specifications, and operation and maintenance information. The design must be done in accordance with District Construction and Engineering Design Standards, or other accepted industry standards.

#### 2.1.5.

Construction Survey and Inspection: The engineer or land surveyor shall provide adequate horizontal and vertical control for system installation. In addition, the engineer must provide certification that the system was installed as designed.

#### 2.2.

Property that benefits from the well and pump shall be included in the Pump Improvement District.



# 3. Pump Use Approval and Charges

# 3.1. Approval to Use the Pump

#### 3.1.1.

No approval from TID is required for parcels of land within the pump Improvement District to use the pump except as may be required by the Sustainable Groundwater Management Act or other California law, rules or regulation.

#### 3.1.2.

Approval by the Pump Improvement District Committee is required for parcels of land outside of the pump Improvement District to use the pump.

#### 3.1.3.

Prior written authorization is required to utilize any TID facilities for the purpose of transporting pump water. Use of Improvement District pipeline, lined or dirt ditches must be coordinated with TID to insure availability.

#### 3.2. Charges (On Season)

#### 3.2.1.

**Customer and Connected Load** charges will be paid by all the members of the pump Improvement District on a per acre basis through the annual O&M assessment.

#### 3.2.2.

**Electrical Energy** charges will be paid by the user of the pump.

#### 3.2.3.

**Additional Charges** as determined by the Pump Improvement District Committee will be paid by the user.

#### 3.3. Charges (Off Season)

#### 3.3.1.

Customer and Connected Load charges will be paid by the user of the pump.

#### 3.3.2.

Electrical Energy charges will be paid by the user of the pump.

#### 3.3.3.

**Additional Charges** as determined by the Pump Improvement District Committee will be paid by the user.



# 4. Collection and Disbursement of Funds

#### 4.1.

The TID will bill the pump Improvement District's O&M account monthly for all costs incurred during that month. These costs include energy costs, connected load charge, customer charge and any costs for maintenance work performed on the facility by TID or outside contractors. An electrical service bill will be sent to the designated Improvement District member monthly.

#### 4.2.

The Pump Improvement District Committee shall collect checks made payable to the appropriate TID Improvement District for actual use of the pump. The checks shall be submitted monthly to the TID in a timely manner. The TID will then deposit the money collected in the pump Improvement District's O&M account. The TID will deposit those funds generated from TID rental of a pump into the pump Improvement District's O&M account.

#### 4.3.

The TID will bill the pump Improvement District members on a per acre basis for all unpaid bills, including electrical charges, annually through O&M assessments.



# 5. Operational Requirements

# **5.1.** Temporary Suspension of Discharge Privileges

In the event it becomes necessary to eliminate water from any portion of the TID's irrigation system affected by this pump Improvement District for the purpose of repair, maintenance, replacement, irrigation or storm drainage usage, or for any other purpose, the TID may temporarily turn off any pump or valve by which the pump's water is discharged into the TID's irrigation system. Unless it is an emergency situation, the TID shall endeavor, whenever possible, to give the pump Improvement District at least seven days prior notice before suspending any discharge privileges pursuant to this section.



# 6. Water Quality Requirements

#### 6.1.

Any discharges of water from Improvement District Facilities into TID facilities must comply with all local, state, federal and TID water quality standards. If the Improvement District fails to meet these requirements, the Improvement District must immediately cease all discharges of water into TID facilities.

#### **6.2.** [Unused]

#### 6.3.

Improvement Districts are solely liable and responsible for meeting and complying with all local, state, and federal regulation of water quality and subsurface pumping. Improvement Districts agree to indemnify, defend and hold harmless the TID, its Board of Directors, officers, employees and agents against all liability, claims, damages and costs (including reasonable attorney's fees) relating to the quality of water discharged by an Improvement District.

#### 6.4.

The TID will perform water quality tests on water discharged by the Improvement District after the construction of its facilities and prior to the first discharge of water into the TID facilities. The TID will retest quality of water periodically at the TID's discretion. All water quality tests performed under this section will be part of the O&M expenses of the Improvement District.



# 7. Pump Improvement District Committee Responsibilities

#### 7.1.

Committee members shall provide and maintain physical access to the pump.

#### 7.2.

Committee members shall maintain the pump in good operating condition including the following:

#### 7.2.1.

Daily or routine maintenance.

#### 7.2.2.

The committee shall maintain a maintenance and repair log which will contain the following minimum information:

#### 7.2.2.1.

Dates of regular pump checks.

#### 7.2.2.2.

Dates of regular pump maintenance.

#### 7.2.2.3

Dates and description of repair work.

#### 7.3.

Committee members shall be responsible for the safety and security of the pump installation and operation including the following:

#### 7.3.1.

The pump shall be kept in a safe operating condition. Any condition that constitutes a safety hazard shall be corrected at once.

#### 7.3.2.

Adequate security measures shall be taken to prohibit unauthorized access to, or operation of the pump.



#### 7.4.

Committee members shall be responsible for the recording of pump usage including the following:

#### 7.4.1.

The committee shall provide instructions for use of the pump to the pump Improvement District members, or other authorized user.

#### 7.4.2.

The committee shall maintain pump usage records which contain the following minimum information:

#### 7.4.2.1.

User name.

#### 7.4.2.2.

Date and time pump turned on.

#### 7.4.2.3.

Date and time pump turned off.

#### 7.4.2.4.

Hours used.



# 8. Rental to the TID

#### 8.1.

Rental of the Improvement District pump to the TID shall be by written agreement under the current TID Board of Directors Resolution.



# 9. Other Applicable Rules

#### 9.1.

Unless otherwise provided in these rules, the Governing Rules of Turlock Irrigation District Improvement Districts apply to pump Improvement Districts.

#### 9.2.

All maintenance and repair work done on the pump Improvement District facilities shall follow the Governing Rules of Turlock Irrigation District Improvement Districts. Approval for repairs can be obtained by contacting the Improvement District Trouble Shooter at the TID.



# Rules for the Formation and Operation of Subsurface Drainage Improvement Districts

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Preamble	68
1. Definitions	69
2. Description of SDIDs	70
3. SDID Formation Requirements	71
4. Water Quality Requirements	72
5. Operational Requirements	73
6. Payment and Ownership of SDID Facilities	74
7. Other Applicable Rules	75



# **Preamble**

Subsurface Drainage Improvement Districts (SDIDs) are formed at the request of affected Landowners to alleviate high groundwater conditions affecting their property.



# 1. **Definitions**

The following words have the following meanings:

SDID:	"SDID" means Subsurface Drainage Improvement District, an Improvement District organized to provide below ground surface drainage facilities to alleviate high groundwater conditions affecting member properties.
TID:	"TID" means Turlock Irrigation District.



# 2. Description of SDIDs

SDIDs are composed of the following facilities:

#### 2.1.

Collection and transportation facilities consist of a network of perforated and non-perforated drain tubing and pipes that collect groundwater and transport it to the discharge facilities. Collection and transportation facilities consist of laterals and trunk lines.

#### 2.1.1.

Laterals are the individual collection pipes within a field.

#### 2.1.2.

Trunk lines collect water from laterals and may also be designed to collect groundwater.

#### 2.2.

Discharge facilities consist of a sump, pump, and discharge line that transports collected groundwater into a terminal facility such as, a TID canal or drain.



# 3. SDID Formation Requirements

#### 3.1. Engineering Services

Prior to constructing subsurface drainage facilities, the SDID shall obtain qualified engineering and land surveying assistance in compliance with Section 6731 and Section 8726 of the California Business and Professions Code, as applicable to provide the following services:

#### 3.1.1.

Groundwater Study: A study shall be conducted to indicate whether installation of a subsurface drainage system is cost effective for the TID and the proposed Improvement District.

#### 3.1.2.

Water Quality Study: Testing shall be done to determine if the water to be drained will meet applicable water quality standards.

#### 3.1.3.

Soil and Drainage Investigation: A study to determine soil permeability and classification shall be conducted to enable the design of the system.

#### 3.1.4.

Field Survey: The grades and alignment of proposed drainage facilities shall be established, and the boundaries of the proposed SDID determined and described.

#### 3.1.5.

Design: The engineer shall provide a system design consisting of a complete set of plans showing system layout, drain sizing and grade, sump and pump design and specifications, estimated flows and operation and maintenance information. The design must be done in accordance with District Construction and Engineering Design Standards, or other accepted industry standards.

#### 3.1.6.

Prior to construction of subsurface drainage facilities, the discharger must obtain prior written authorization from the TID as set forth in Section 7 of "The Rules For The Distribution and Use of Water within the Turlock Irrigation District".

#### 3.1.7.

Construction Survey and Inspection: The engineer or land surveyor shall provide adequate horizontal and vertical control for system installation. In addition, the engineer must provide certification that the system was installed as designed.

#### 3.2.

Property that benefits from the SDID's facilities shall be included in the SDID.



# 4. Water Quality Requirements

#### 4.1.

Any discharges of water from SDID facilities into TID facilities must meet TID water quality standards and must conform to water quality requirements as outlined in Section 8 of the "Rules for the Distribution and Use of Water within the Turlock Irrigation District".



#### 5. Operational Requirements

#### 5.1. Temporary Suspension of Discharge Privileges

In the event it becomes necessary to eliminate water from any portion of the TID's irrigation system affected by this SDID for the purpose of repair, maintenance, replacement, irrigation or storm drainage usage, or for any other purpose, the TID may temporarily turn off any pump or valve by which the SDID's subsurface drainage water is discharged into the TID's irrigation system. Unless it is an emergency situation, the TID shall endeavor, whenever possible, to give the SDID at least seven days prior notice before suspending any discharge privileges pursuant to this section.



#### 6. Payment and Ownership of SDID Facilities

#### 6.1.

Laterals may be private or Improvement District as determined by the members of the SDID.

#### 6.2.

Trunk lines are normally owned and maintained by the Improvement District.

#### 6.3.

Discharge facilities are owned, operated and maintained by the Improvement District.

#### 6.4.

District financial participation in a SDID is subject to Section 7.4 of the "Rules for the Distribution and Use of Water within the Turlock Irrigation District".



#### 7. Other Applicable Rules

#### 7.1.

Unless otherwise provided in these rules, the Governing Rules of Turlock Irrigation District Improvement Districts apply to SDID

#### 7.2.

All maintenance and repair work done on the SDID facilities shall follow the Governing Rules of Turlock Irrigation District Improvement Districts. Approval for repairs can be obtained by contacting the Improvement District Trouble Shooter at the TID.



# Rules for the Distribution and use of Out-of-the-District Replenishment Water

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Preamble	86
1. Definitions	78
2. Availability, Quantity and Cost of Out-of-District Replenishment Water	79
3. Approval of Out-of-the-District Replenishment Water Sidegate and Service	80
4. Required Facilities and Maintenance	81
5. Delivery of Out-of District Replenishment Water	82
6. Conformance with TID's Irrigation Rules	83



#### **Preamble**

To support the efforts of the West Turlock Subbasin (WTS) Groundwater Sustainability Agency (GSA) and the East Turlock Subbasin (ETA) GSA to achieve groundwater sustainability in the Turlock Subbasin and in accordance with the Sustainable Groundwater Management Act, the purpose of this service is to divert Replenishment Water from TID's canal system in certain years to irrigate lands outside of TID's service area, but within the Turlock Subbasin, to promote direct or in-lieu groundwater recharge.



#### 1. **Definitions**

Out-of-District Replenishment Water:	"Out-of-District Replenishment Water" means irrigation water that TID may in its sole discretion make available for acquisition to non-TID landowners after TID has provided in-District landowners and customers with full supplies of forty-eight (48) inches or more of irrigation water per acre.
Out-of-District Replenishment Water Sidegate:	"Out-of-District Replenishment Water Sidegate" means infrastructure installed in TID's canal system in accordance with TID Construction and Engineering Standards to facilitate delivery and measurement of Replenishment Water to lands outside of TID's service area, but within the Turlock Subbasin.
Out-of-District Replenishment Water Service:	"Out-of-District Replenishment Water Service" means water diverted from TID's canal system through an Out-of-District Replenishment Water Sidegate to irrigate lands outside of TID's service area but within the Turlock Subbasin, as delineated in the Out-of-District Replenishment Water Service Agreement.
Out-of-District Replenishment Water Service Agreement:	"Out-of-District Replenishment Water Service Agreement" means an agreement entered into between TID and a non-TID landowner that specifies the terms and conditions under which Out-of-District Replenishment Water Service will be provided.



#### 2. Availability, Quantity and Cost of Out-of-District Replenishment Water

#### 2.1

The TID Board, at its sole discretion, determines availability, quantity and cost of Out-of-District Replenishment Water on an annual basis.

#### 2.2

TID may adjust the availability and quantity of Out-of-District Replenishment Water during the irrigation season depending on hydrologic conditions.



### 3. Approval of Out-of-District Replenishment Water Sidegate and Service

#### 3.1

The Non-TID landowner will complete an application for an Out-of-District Replenishment Water Sidegate and Service. After review by TID staff for conformance with TID Rules and Standards, the application will be considered by the TID Board at a Board meeting.

#### 3.2

Should the TID Board approve the Out-of-District Replenishment Sidegate and Service, installation of the required facilities can commence per TID's Rules and Standards.

#### 3.3

Prior to receiving service, non-TID landowner must agree to and sign TID's Out-of-District Replenishment Water Service Agreement.



#### 4. Required Facilities and Maintenance

#### 4.1 Required Facilities

#### 4.1.1

TID, or an approved TID contractor, will install any required facilities per District Construction and Engineering Standards, including SCADA equipment, at the non-TID landowner's expense.

#### 4.1.2

Required facilities installed in TID's right-of-way shall be dedicated to TID and become TID's property.

#### 4.1.3

Required SCADA facilities installed on non-TID landowner's property shall be dedicated to TID and become TID's property. The Non-TID landowner shall grant access to TID to inspect, maintain or replace its SCADA facilities.

#### 4.2 Maintenance

#### 4.2.1

TID will maintain Out-of-District Replenishment Water Sidegates.

#### 4.2.2

TID's maintenance costs will be included in the cost of Out-of-District Replenishment Water.



### 5. Delivery of Out-of-District Replenishment Water

#### 5.1

Out-of-District Replenishment Water will be delivered within the capacity limits of District's canal system.

#### **5.2**

Out-of-District Replenishment Water may be interrupted to prevent exceeding canal capacity limits and/or to serve TID landowners.

#### 5.3

Ordering and scheduling of Out-of-District Replenishment Water will conform to TID's Irrigation Rules.



#### 6. Conformance with TID's Irrigation Rules

6.1

All users of Out-of-District Replenishment Water agree to comply with TID's Irrigation Rules.



## 7. Regulations: Approval of Out-of-District Replenishment Water Service Agreement

7.1.

The TID General Manager is authorized to adopt regulations and procedures to implement these Rules and to approve the form of the Out-of-District Replenishment Water Service Agreement.



# Policies: Drainage Policy within the Turlock Irrigation District

Effective: September 30, 2003

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Preamble	866
Guiding Principles	877
1. Groundwater Drainage	888
2. Subsurface Drainage	900
3. Tailwater Drainage	911
4. Nuisance Water Drainage	922
5. Agricultural Storm Water Drainage	933
6. Urban Storm Water Drainage	944



#### **Preamble**

The following statements provide the basis for determining the appropriate response to drainage related issues arising within the Turlock Irrigation District.

These statements set forth the parameters and establish the context under which the District will allow its facilities to be used to convey drainage water and provide surface, subsurface, groundwater drainage and related services. The various elements specify the obligation and responsibilities of the parties requiring or requesting drainage related services, as well as the extent to which the District provides, facilitates, or contributes to such services.

The policy contains elements covering the following categories: Guiding Principles; Groundwater Drainage; Subsurface Drainage; Storm Drainage; and Surface Drainage.



#### **Guiding Principles**

The following principles establish the framework upon which each of the policy elements are founded:

- 1. It is the intent of the Turlock Irrigation District to deliver water of a sufficient quality to grow the predominant crops in the area and to meet all applicable water quality standards established for the waterway into which it may spill.
- 2. The Turlock Irrigation District's water system is for its exclusive use. With prior written permission, however, TID may accept drainage water from other parties as long as all terms and conditions established by TID are met.
- 3. Applicable provisions of Resolutions 2002-59 and 2002-78, adopted by the TID Board of Directors, are incorporated into the Drainage Policy.
- 4. In the event of inconsistencies with previous policies, rules, regulations, motions or resolutions, the provisions of this policy shall prevail.



#### Groundwater Drainage

#### 1.1. Introduction

Groundwater drainage, for the purpose of this section, refers primarily to the control of subsurface water by the use of the shallow well system developed over the years by the Turlock Irrigation District. This element of the District's Drainage Policy includes all aspects of the removal of subsurface water except that which is developed or collected by subsurface drains (tile drains) or similar facilities.

#### 1.2. Statements

#### 1.2.1.

TID will provide groundwater drainage services within the sphere of influence of its existing groundwater drainage facilities, so long as it is practical, reasonable and economically feasible to do so, and only to the extent TID contributed to the need for such drainage based on percolation of irrigation water provided by TID. TID shall not be responsible for groundwater drainage services for any other purpose, including but not limited to, situations where the need for drainage is created by the wasteful or unreasonable acts of TID's customers or third parties, by naturally occurring conditions, or by non-TID water. Due to numerous factors and circumstances which impact groundwater levels within the District, this policy in no way implies or infers that TID can, or will, maintain groundwater to any specific level, either now or in the future.

#### 1.2.2.

The extent to which TID drainage pumping lowers groundwater levels varies depending upon geologic and hydrologic conditions, annual precipitation, land use practices, along with the availability, condition and regulations pertaining to groundwater drainage facilities.

#### 1.2.3.

TID operates its groundwater drainage facilities, when possible, based upon numerous criteria, including but not limited to:

- 1. Groundwater level data (i.e., section corner monitoring well data).
- 2. Knowledge of the system.
- 3. Feasibility, including economic feasibility.
- 4. Water quality standards and requirements.
- 5. The nature and source of the high groundwater.
- 6. Landowner requests.
- 7. Condition and availability of groundwater drainage pumping, discharge and conveyance facilities

#### 1.2.4.

TID will provide growers with available groundwater level information upon request.



#### 1.2.5.

It is the grower's responsibility to make prudent on-farm decisions including, but not limited to: planting crops appropriate for the local groundwater conditions; irrigating in a manner so as not to create localized high groundwater levels; evaluating the use of on-farm drainage facilities, irrigation methods and practices; and notifying TID of any high groundwater conditions or changes in the area impacting groundwater levels.

#### 1.2.6.

Additional operating standards pertaining to groundwater drainage are found in Section 3.7 – District Drainage Wells and Deep Well Pumps of the Rules for the Distribution and Use of Water within the Turlock Irrigation District Irrigation.



#### 2. Subsurface Drainage

#### 2.1. Introduction

Subsurface drainage, for the purpose of this section, refers to the control of water immediately below the land surface by the use of collection systems, such as tile drains or similar facilities, installed by private property owners or Improvement Districts.

#### 2.2. Statements

#### 2.2.1.

Discharges from subsurface drainage systems may be accepted into District or Improvement District facilities so long as such discharges comply with all current and future terms and conditions, including provisions contained within Sections 7 and 8 of the Rules for the Distribution and Use of Water within the Turlock Irrigation District.

#### 2.2.2.

Additional operating standards pertaining to subsurface drainage are found in the Rules for the Formation and Operation of Subsurface Drainage Improvement Districts.



#### 3. Tailwater Drainage

#### 3.1. Introduction

Tailwater drainage, for the purpose of this section, is considered to be runoff from agricultural lands resulting from the application of irrigation water.

#### 3.2. Statements

#### 3.2.1.

Discharges from tailwater drainage systems may be accepted into District and Improvement District drains so long as such discharges comply with all current and future terms and conditions, including provisions contained in Sections 7 and 8 of the Rules for the Distribution and Use of Water within the Turlock Irrigation District.

#### 3.2.2.

Tailwater discharges into irrigation canals may be allowed on a case-by-case basis where natural drainage patterns have been interrupted by District canals, provided such discharges comply with all current and future terms and conditions, including provisions contained in Sections 7 and 8 of the Rules for the Distribution and Use of Water within the Turlock Irrigation District.



#### 4. Nuisance Water Drainage

#### 4.1. Introduction

Nuisance water drainage, for the purposes of this section, is urban runoff resulting from anything other than precipitation. Examples of these sources include, but are not limited to landscape irrigation water runoff, washing of vehicles, sidewalks, and other similar practices.

#### 4.2. Statements

#### 4.2.1.

Nuisance water discharges will only be accepted from entities having current storm water agreements with the District, so long as such discharges comply with all current and future terms and conditions.



#### 5. Agricultural Storm Water Drainage

#### 5.1. Introduction

Agricultural storm water drainage, for the purpose of this section, is considered to be runoff from agricultural lands as a result of precipitation.

#### 5.2. Statements

#### 5.2.1.

Agricultural storm water runoff may be accepted into District and Improvement District drains so long as such discharges comply with all current and future terms and conditions, including provisions contained in Sections 7 and 8 of the Rules for the Distribution and Use of Water within the Turlock Irrigation District.

#### 5.2.2.

Agricultural storm water runoff may be accepted into irrigation canals on a case-by-case basis where natural drainage patterns have been interrupted by District canals, provided such discharges comply with all current and future terms and conditions, including provisions contained in Sections 7 and 8 of the Rules for the Distribution and Use of Water within the Turlock Irrigation District.

#### 5.2.3.

Existing roof drainage collected from livestock confinement areas may be accepted into District facilities provided such discharges comply with all current and future terms and conditions, and the owner of such drainage facilities applies for and receives prior express written authorization for such facility upon request by the District.



#### 6. Urban Storm Water Drainage

#### 6.1. Introduction

Urban storm water drainage, for the purpose of this section, is considered to be runoff from all non-agricultural lands as a result of precipitation.

#### 6.1.1.

Urban storm water discharges will only be accepted from entities having current storm water agreements with the District, so long as such discharges comply with all current and future terms and conditions.

#### 6.1.2.

Rural urban developments with authorized storm water discharges to District or Improvement District facilities prior to July 16, 2002 (the date of the most recent field survey) may continue such discharges so long as such discharges comply with all current terms and conditions, and the owner of such drainage facilities applies for and receives prior express written authorization for such facility upon request by the District.



# **Appendix A: Side Gate Incident Process**

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

1. Water Distribution Operator (WDO) Process	96
Water Operations Manager (WOM) Process	97
3. Water Distribution Department Manager (WDDM) Process	98
4. Side Gate Incident Documentation Form	99



#### 1. Water Distribution Operator (WDO) Process

Situation:	Side gate open no order, not scheduled, no communication.
Notify:	WDO attempts to contact irrigator for clarification and to resolve issue.
Record:	WDO fills out Side Gate Incident Form, emails to WOM.
Action:	WOM contacts WDDM for permission to close, lock gate (Rule 10.2.1).
Action:	WDO or irrigator closes gate. If no contact, place TAG. WDO removes TAG after contact is made with the responsible party.

<sup>\*</sup>If vandalism suspected, close, TAG and log gate.

Rule 3.2.1:	Close gate.
Rule 3.2.3:	Lock gate due to vandalism. Document reason(s) vandalism suspected.



#### 2. Water Operations Manager (WOM) Process

Review:	WDO Side Gate Incident Form and relevant Irrigation Rules.
Investigate:	Thorough discussion regarding side gate closure with WDO.
Action:	Determine if infraction is first or subsequent offense. If parcel is out of water, or has a billing hold it will be automatically determined to be a subsequent offense and unauthorized use. If determined to be subsequent offense, WOM will employ Section 6 of the Irrigation Rules.
Notify:	Inform WDDM of side gate closure and next steps before contacting owner.
Notify:	Manager / owner and irrigator of Rule infraction and outcome.

<sup>\*</sup>Disseminate: Relay information to SA partner, Night WDO.

Notify:	Save file in desired location. Send Gate Closure Report to
	WDDM.



# 3. Water Distribution Department Manager (WDDM) Process

Review:	Gate Closure Form.		
Discussion:	Verify with WOM that the next steps were conveyed to appropriate individual.		
Notify:	AGM, COO, GM and Board of Director about all locked gates and sensitive closures. WDDM will also provide a weekly report on all gates that have been closed and any implementation of Section 6 for reporting purposes.		



DATE:

SA:

SIDEGATE:

WDO NAME:

LATERAL:

LOCATION:

#### 4. Side Gate Incident Documentation Form

TURLOCK IRRIGATION DISTRICT WATER DISTRIBUTION DEPARTMENT SIDEGATE INCIDENT/UNAUTHORIZED USE

	T FORM COMPLETELY. IF GATE IS CLOSED YOU MUST TAKE PHOTO UMENT. EMAIL THE FORM, AND PHOTOS IF TAKEN, TO YOUR ISOR.
	SITUATION
t	
1	



#### TURLOCK IRRIGATION DISTRICT WATER DISTRIBUTION DEPARTMENT SIDEGATE INCIDENT/UNAUTHORIZED USE

#### WDO ACTION

CUSTOMER CONTACTED Y N	TAG PLACED ON GATE Y N
OWNER  RENTE	R □ IRRIGATOR □
NAME:	PHONE:
ADDRESS:	PARCEL:
DID YOU CLOSE GATE Y N	PHOTOS ATTACHED Y ☐ N ☐
FLOODING Y N	PROPERTY DAMAGE Y □ N □
SAFETY CONCERNS Y N	CUSTOMERS AFFECTED Y N
THAT MAY LEAD TO PROPERTY IF YOU LOCKED GATE FOR VANDALIS SUSPECTED VANDALISM AND CONSE	
THAT MAY LEAD TO PROPERTY IF YOU LOCKED GATE FOR VANDALIS SUSPECTED VANDALISM AND CONSE	Y DAMAGE OR FACILITY FAILURE.  M YOU MUST PROVIDE A REASON FOR  QUENTIAL DAMAGE.
THAT MAY LEAD TO PROPERTY IF YOU LOCKED GATE FOR VANDALIS	Y DAMAGE OR FACILITY FAILURE.  M YOU MUST PROVIDE A REASON FOR  QUENTIAL DAMAGE.
THAT MAY LEAD TO PROPERTY IF YOU LOCKED GATE FOR VANDALIS SUSPECTED VANDALISM AND CONSE	Y DAMAGE OR FACILITY FAILURE.  M YOU MUST PROVIDE A REASON FOR  QUENTIAL DAMAGE.
THAT MAY LEAD TO PROPERTY IF YOU LOCKED GATE FOR VANDALIS SUSPECTED VANDALISM AND CONSE	Y DAMAGE OR FACILITY FAILURE.  M YOU MUST PROVIDE A REASON FOR  QUENTIAL DAMAGE.
THAT MAY LEAD TO PROPERTY IF YOU LOCKED GATE FOR VANDALIS SUSPECTED VANDALISM AND CONSE	Y DAMAGE OR FACILITY FAILURE.  M YOU MUST PROVIDE A REASON FOR  QUENTIAL DAMAGE.
THAT MAY LEAD TO PROPERTY IF YOU LOCKED GATE FOR VANDALIS SUSPECTED VANDALISM AND CONSE	M YOU MUST PROVIDE A REASON FOR QUENTIAL DAMAGE.
THAT MAY LEAD TO PROPERTY IF YOU LOCKED GATE FOR VANDALIS SUSPECTED VANDALISM AND CONSE	M YOU MUST PROVIDE A REASON FOR QUENTIAL DAMAGE.



#### TURLOCK IRRIGATION DISTRICT WATER DISTRIBUTION DEPARTMENT SIDEGATE INCIDENT/UNAUTHORIZED USE

#### WOM INVESTIGATION

	WOM DETE	RMINATION	
OUT OF WATER	Y N	BILLING HOLD Y	N 🔲
FIRST OFFENSE/	WARNING	REPEAT OFFENSE	
WAS GATE LOCKED DUE TO VANDALISM		Y   N	
UNAUTHORIZED	USE DETERMINE	D AND FINE ASSESSED	YN
NOTICE AND OR	DER/RED TAG ES	CALATION WARRANTED	YN
WOM NAME		DATE	



DATE

#### TURLOCK IRRIGATION DISTRICT WATER DISTRIBUTION DEPARTMENT SIDEGATE INCIDENT/UNAUTHORIZED USE

WOM CUSTOMER FOLLOW UP WDDM COMMENTS



WDDM NAME